Spring Grove Residents' Association

Summary of the Minutes of the AGM – 24 April 2008, Parish Hall
  

PRESENT

Treasurer:  Karol Smal   Secretary: Jackie Steinitz
Committee members:  Gordon Bell, Phil Chapman, Mike Harris, Deborah Robinson Residents:  Approximately 30 Guests: Grove Ward Safer Neighbourhood team:  PCSO Patricia Read, PCSO Jackie Reader Kingston University:  Deirdre Ferrier (Communications Officer).  Mark Horne (General Manager, Students Union) Grove Ward Councillors: Chrissie Hitchcock, Bart Ricketts. MP:  Edward Davey

1.    Apologies for Absence: Sgt Matthew Smith,  Councillor Rachel Reid,  Committee members Alan Leeds (Chairman), Natascha Logan, Paul Hemmings. 


2.   Minutes of the 2007 AGM :  Approved. 

3.  Chairman's Report:  Community events last year, including 2 plays and a pantomime, 2 barn dances, a musical evening, a quiz night and the summer barbeque. raised almost £5,000 for charitable and local causes.

	Event
	Date
	Organiser
	Funds raised (approx)

	1960s Revue
	May
	Spring Grove Fringe 
	£800 ( to “Life of Your Own”)

	Summer barbeque
	September
	SGRA
	Non-profit making

	Church Barn Dance
	October
	St John’s Church
	£400 (Church funds)

	Comfort and Joy
	November
	Spring Grove Fringe 
	£1200 (Shooting Star Hospice)

	Christmas Unsigned music evening
	December
	Church/Tony Hardy
	£270 (Church funds)

	Leap Year Barn dance
	February
	SGRA
	£315 (SGRA funds)

	Queen Martha pantomime
	March
	Spring Grove Fringe 
	£900 (Landirani Trust)

	Quiz Night
	April
	Spring Grove Fringe 
	£1000 (Church Kitchen)



The committee continued with its regular activities.  Specifically it has:

· kept contact with councillors, MP, university, police, other local residents associations 

· attended all the open meetings held by the police and university

· monitored planning applications in the area 

· organised the barn dance and barbeque

· published and delivered 5 issues of Springboard to all residents in the area.  

· run the www.springgrovekingston.co.uk website 

· attending the Kingston Conservation Area Advisory Committee meetings


Additionally the committee this year has attended meetings about the Kingston Town Centre Action Plan, the revised character appraisal for the Grove Crescent and plastics recycling at the dump.  It also sent a representative to the quarterly Grove Ward SNT police Community Panel meetings in which local concerns are raised and priorities for the Safer Neighbourhood team are set.

3.  Treasurer's Report:   Income totalled £586.82 including £315 from the barn 
dance and £255 advertising receipts from Springboard.  Expenditure totalled £522.56. The two largest items were Springboard costs + admin (£283) and annual public liability insurance (£124).  On 31 March 2008 the SGRA had an accumulated fund of £860.88, up £64 on the previous year.  The accounts have been audited.  


 4.  Election of the Committee:  All posts unopposed. Chairman:  Alan Leeds Treasurer: Karol Smal Secretary: Jackie Steinitz  Committee Members; Gordon Bell, Deborah Robinson, Phil Chapman, Natasha Logan,  Mike Harris, Paul Hemmings all re-elected. Karen Hirschel and Sean Yeates joined.

5.  University Issues : Deridre Ferrier and Mark Horne)  DF noted a significant increase in the interaction between the university and residents during the last 4 years. The university now holds 3 public meetings a year; all residents are welcome. A £70m building programme has recently been completed which involved the opening of 3 new buildings including the John Galsworthy building on Penrhyn Rd (since short-listed for a design award). Future development plans include a £35m programme including refurbishing parts of Penrhyn Rd and significant improvements to the Knights Park campus. There will be an exhibition about the plans in the autumn.  DF distributed a number of publications including the Events calendar, literary festival booklet, a list of job vacancies, the annual report and Source magazine and invited residents to a forthcoming seminar at the Rose Theatre about releasing creativity.

MH noted that there are now 18,500 students at Kingston University.  30% of these live at home and 40% live within a 10 mile radius of the campus.  There has been a big increase in the participation levels of students in the community, in faith groups and in cultural groups.  A number of students are volunteers in community programmes.  They are particularly active at helping in schools, environmental clean-ups and in the Hogsmill clean-up.  MH sits on a number of police liaison groups and on Kingston’s After Dark Group,


Topics covered in the Q&A included:

· the current situation regarding the possible student village in Lower Marsh Lane?    The university still desperately needs more managed student accommodation. Being able to offer halls accommodation is a big factor in retaining students. More halls would also lessen the pressure on the private rental market and on transport systems, and enable more control.  The University has secured a one year lease on a site in Vicarage Rd but this is just a "drop in the ocean".  Lower Marsh Lane might still be considered as a potential site for student accommodation. 

· an accreditation scheme for landlords for students?  Landlords can rent accommodation directly to the university which has the advantage of guaranteeing rent and giving the university a degree of control over the behaviour of the students. 

· Can the area around the Stanley Picker gallery, which is often litter-strewn, be kept clear on a regular basis rather than just the occasional blitz?   The university will take this back and see what can be done to improve the situation.

6.  Community Policing  (PCSO Patricia Read and PCSO Jackie Reader):  There was no presentation on policing as planned as Sgt Matt Smith was unable to attend at the last minute.  PR and JR kindly came in lieu to answer questions.  These were  about:

· speeding by post office vans and others along Portland Rd.  It was suggested that a meeting should be held with PO van drivers to explain the dangers.  
· intelligence sharing with the Traffic Wardens.  There is some!

· action taken about students and others using disabled badges?  Twenty have been confiscated recently in the area.  


7. Councillors  (Cllrs Bart Ricketts and Chrissie Hitchcock): Bart Ricketts presented on waste management highlighting the new recycling and refuse collection which will be in place throughout the borough from September 2008 following the trial in Berrylands.  The council will be taking out a new contract with an operator.  Details of the scheme are available online at: http://www.kingston.gov.uk/browse/environment/rubbish_waste_and_recycling/new_recycle_and_landfill_service.htm.

Questions were asked about:
· Will lids be available for the green boxes? No
· Reusable jute bags for garden waste.  Can we get a refund for less than a year’s service under the current system (it changes in Feb 2009)?  There will be no refunds for green bags used until Feb 2009. The service has always been an annual one and bags bought this year (as in previous years) will be able to be used all summer (ie throughout the growing season); bags bought after September / October will be at a reduced price (tbc) again as in previous years

· Will there be fines? No
· What % is currently recycled?  25% is currently recycled and composted  

· What is the target? The targets set by the Council are 30% in 2008/09 and 40% in 2009/10

· What exactly can be recycled?  How can we find out about specific items?  Details are on the website but currently you can put the following in the green box: newspapers, magazines, printer paper, plastic bottles, textiles, shoes, glass bottles and jars and metal cans

CH answered a number of questions including one about persistent vandalism near Hugh Herland house.  CH agreed to investigate the issue and to look at the cost of CCTV.  There was discussion about whether the new contractors should be asked to keep a special eye on that area which is often in a state of general disrepair with litter, graffiti etc.  

8.  Ed Davey, MP :  ED holds open advice surgeries on a first come first served basis twice a week, generally on Mondays from 8-10am in the Berrylands office, and in different parts of the constituency later in the week – see www.edwarddavey.co.uk for diary). 

He is campaigning to rezone Kingston and Surbiton stations, which are currently in Zone 6, into Zone 5.  There is a strong case to be made that the two stations should be in zone 5 as 23 stations currently in zone 5 are further from their London terminus than Kingston and Surbiton (and a further 6 are the same distance).   Moreover Kingston and Surbiton are both 12 miles from the London terminus (Waterloo) compared to an average of 11.8 miles for stations in Zone 5 and 14.7 miles for stations in Zone 6. 
The issue is of great importance now that fares are related to zoning.  Singles and returns from Kingston and Surbiton have already increased by ~35% since the end of 2006 and could increase significantly again in the future.   ED believes that tens of thousands of commuters in the borough could be paying hundreds of pounds too much.  There are four decision makers involved in any decision to rezone (Dept of Transport, South West Trains, Association of Train Operating Companies, TfL). ED is using a 3 pronged approach to approach them.

A second campaign is to stop the closures of Post Offices in the Borough.  Currently six are under threat including the one on Surbiton Road which is used by a number of elderly people.  

The Q&A session included questions about:

· the extent to which Kingston residents subsidise other boroughs.  ED replied that the grant formula is very complex.  He felt that some redistribution was justifiable - but at present Kingston was pushed too far (31pence in every pound of council tax goes elsewhere).  He explained the system in detail and promised to bring the precise grant formula to next year’s meeting!
· Which mayoral candidate is best for Kingston?! 
 

